Abinger Parish Council
Abinger Common, Abinger Hammer, Forest Green, Okewood Hill & Walliswood
[bookmark: _GoBack]Approved Minutes of Ordinary Meeting

	Date & Time:
	Monday 21 November 2016 at 8:00pm

	Venue:
	Evelyn Hall, Abinger Common


	Chair:
	Ros Doree (RD)


	Clerk:
	Trevor Haylett


	Councillors:
	Deardre Cunningham (DC) Richard Frost (RF), Mike Brady (MB), Peter Farley (PF),
Paul Cleaver (PaC), Henry Barnard (HB)  


	Present:
	Councillor David Mir (Chairman of MVDC); Carla Jones and family.
 



	
 No.

	 Item

	1/9/16
	Apologies received: William Corke 


	2/9/16
	To receive any declarations of interest - All Councillors declared trusteeship of Abinger Parish Recreation Grounds Charity (APRGC).


	3/9/16
	To confirm and sign Minutes  – The Minutes for the meeting held on 19 September 2016 were approved – proposed by RF, seconded by DC - and signed.


	4/9/16
	To elect a new Vice-Chairman – DC proposed, seconded by MB, that RF be appointed Vice-Chairman. RF was happy to accept the position and the motion was carried unanimously.  
 

	5/9/16
	Finances
(a) Financial statement - The Clerk presented the Financial Statement showing a true balance of £17,870.41 in the current account and £10,425.63 in the deposit account. Payments to be made: Clerk’s salary of £557.13; reimbursing the Clerk for these payments made: £143 (Charity insurance), £282.40 (BT – April invoice), £177.59 (swing seats). In addition there were payments of £886.18 to Burleys (August and October mowings); £60 to Safeplay (September inspection); £20 to SSALC (AGM). The financial statement was agreed. 



(b) Financial Return – the Clerk had previously circulated the report from BDO, the External Auditors, following the successful completion of the Financial Return. Councillors agreed the Financial Return.  



(c) Half-yearly budget analysis – Councillors raised one or two questions about the analysis and the anticipated expenditure for the remainder of the year. The Clerk explained that an additional monthly fee of £10 to BT was the charge for keeping the email address when the Clerk changeover happened. The Clerk said he would be happy to stop the charge by having a new email address and this was supported – although there would be a delay of six months to allow time for the new address to become known.
	

	

	

	

	

	

	


No invoice had been received from the Internal Auditor. The Clerk explained that he had a replacement in mind for next year and PaC asked if the Parish Council (PC) could have a report from the Internal Auditor every year. 

(d) Internet Banking – the Clerk raised this matter again, explaining that it would speed up his work. RD said the PC should move with the times: the payments could still be agreed by Councillors at the meetings and processed over the internet rather than having to get two signatures on a cheque which was time-consuming.
Action: The Clerk will talk to NatWest and see what they advise and then move things forward towards internet banking.
 
(e) Section 137 Grants – Tim Prideaux (TP) of St James Church, Abinger Common, had asked the PC for help in the re-shingling of the church spire. RF said Abinger Common had been quite light in terms of numbers of grant applications and RD said it was a deserving cause.
Action: The Clerk will send TP an application form and Councillors will then consider a grant depending on what the Church asks for.


	6/9/16
	Public Question Time – David Mir thanked the PC for their donation to the Mole Valley Chairman’s Charity following his recent sponsored Surrey Hills Challenge.

	7/9/16
	Defibrillators – The unit at Abinger Hammer was still out of action and the Clerk explained that it was taking some time to get it back to the manufacturer to have a look at. DC suggested that a notice should be attached to the cabinet explaining that it was not working.

With the resignation of Vice-Chairman Gary Bennett, a replacement was needed to make regular checks on the defibrillator at Walliswood and RD agreed to do it in the interim.

RD also explained that she was organising a CPR Heartstart course in Walliswood for a date in January.
  

	8/9/16
	Planning Applications received since the last meeting:-

MO/2016/1337/PLA - Stonehouse Wood, Walliswood Green Road, Wallis Wood – Detailed
MO/2016/1561/CAT - Tillies Barn, Horsham Road, Forest Green – Conservation Area Trees
MO/2016/1611/PLAH  -  Willows, Horsham Road, Wallis Wood – Detailed Householder 
MO/2016/1546/PCL - Frolbury Manor, Water Lane, Abinger Hammer – Certificate of Lawful Use
MO/2016/1533/PLAH - Parklands, Horsham Road, Forest Green – Detailed Householder
MO/2016/1458/ECL - Hunters Moon, Horsham Road, Forest Green – Certificate of Lawful Use
MO/2016/1483/EBC - Land at Abinger Common – Electricity Board Consultation 

RD said a planning committee meeting was needed and DC agreed to head up the portfolio for planning. A meeting will be held in the next two or three weeks.


	9/9/16
	Highways
Decluttering and Quiet Lanes project – RD explained that after she and RF had drawn up a list of road signs in Abinger Hammer that could be removed, Surrey County Council had decided in the end to only remove two cycling signs – the rest will stay. RD has a meeting with a Highways representative arranged at which she will discuss limiting the number of lorries travelling through villages in the parish. She said the plan was that lorries would have a limited use of the narrow lanes of the rural areas and would in the main stick with the main routes. 

PaC said that SCC seemed to be clearing the drains a lot more efficiently although RD said that wasn’t the case in the south of the parish. It was agreed to ask County Councillor Hazel Watson for a report on which areas are being cleared and how often the work is done.  


	10/9/16
	Juniper Hall – RD said she had finally got hold of Simon Taylor and he had permission from the directors of JH to agree to the PC’s licence. It was hoped ST could return the signed licence to the PC within a week. The directors had said that it would be unfair if it didn’t also apply to the other organisations who arrange trips to Abinger Hammer Green. RD said it would be easy to spot who the other agencies were because of where their coaches were parked in the village. 

	11/9/16
	Telephone Boxes – RD said there had been a lot of residents in both Abinger Common and Forest Green who had complained to MVDC about BT’s proposal to remove public payphones across the parish. The PC had also strongly objected to the plan. The Clerk said that because BT had listed the Abinger Common phone with an Abinger Hammer address, some people in the latter village had objected, saying they wanted to keep the Abinger Hammer phone. This had been decommissioned sometime ago and the Clerk had informed them that the PC were looking for people to take over the insurance and maintenance of this box. They had replied that they might be interested, depending on what the commitment was.
Action:  RD will speak to Gary Crouch about how the residents at Okewood Hill went about adopting their telephone box.
   

	12/9/16
	Abinger Hammer
Green – RD reported that Martin Grant Homes had cut back the alders by the car park but a) they should have sought permission from the PC and b) it is a conservation area and they should have asked for planning permission.
Action: The PC will write to Martin Grant Homes, thank them for their work but ask that they seek permission next time.

RD said Kim Gifford had promised to carry out the picus testing at the Green this Wednesday and after that the PC could make a decision about what work needs to be done.

The Clerk explained that he had received a letter from the Cricket Club promising to make good the damage to the Green that had been caused by their recent drainage work. The club had also said their contractors had agreed to clear the ditch at the back of the playground next spring at no charge.   


	13/9/16
	Shop signs at Forest Green – RD met representatives of Pointers, Butchers Hall and Les Edgar and all had expressed a desire for a sign showing where their businesses are, or indicating where cars should be parked. RD said the PC did not want to be obstructive to local businesses and she proposed that an oak post, about six foot tall and with white signage, be installed at the entrance to the car park to the left of The Parrot. It was agreed that the PC would suggest a rent of £50 a year to each of the businesses for the sign and they would also pay for the cost of the sign and installation.  


	14/9/16
	The Parrot Inn – The PC were not happy with the outside lighting that had been introduced at the pub and again RD had spoken to Les Edgar who was also unhappy with the lighting and was going to see what he could do about it.
RD had also spoken with the planning authority who said because it was a lit sign, that made it an advertisement which would need planning permission.
 
BT had offered £926 for payment for a wayleave for installing an underground cable from the entrance to The Parrot car park back to the road junction. RF said the PC should seek advice on whether that was the correct amount for the facility while MB was worried about the damage that would be done to the Green. DC was concerned that if manhole covers were to be installed they could sit above the ground and pose a potential danger. RD said their past experience with BT made her concerned about the outcome and she would be asking for photographs both before and after the work was done. She added that the Green was a war memorial and that had to be respected.
Action – RD will talk to BT and try and get them to delay the work until the weather was dry and attempt to get more information on the project such as anything that might be sticking above the ground.


	15/9/16
	Playgrounds – The new swing seats for Abinger Common had been delivered and Rodney West would install them as soon as he could. The Clerk will organise quotes for a refurbishment of the entire playground.

RD said she would check the state of the Walliswood Playground while the Clerk said a  report had been received from Playdale about the Abinger Hammer playground following the recent refurbishment. It expressed concern about the likely deterioration of the new surface because of the amount of water.
  

	16/9/16
	Bye-Laws – GB had resigned without completing the task of revising the bye-laws so the matter needed to be picked up again. RF said he was happy to complete the work and the Clerk will forward to him all relevant information recently received from GB. 

	17/9/16
	CAGNE Parish Council Forum – RD said she did not want to be the member representing the PC on this body which had been set up to deal with noise from Gatwick and to give parish councils representation on the Noise Management Board. She asked if anyone could attend the next meeting, on November 29th, in her place and MB said he would represent the PC.


	18/9/16
	Website – The Clerk said he was keen to give the website a facelift and had been talking to Hugo Fox who helped to set up, and host, community websites for free. Concern was expressed about the ownership of the information on the website. PaC asked that if, five years down the road, Hugo Fox backed out of the agreement, who would own the information? The Clerk said that he had asked similar questions of Hugo Fox and they had provided assurances in a couple of emails that he would circulate to Councillors. There was general agreement that if the assurances were satisfactory that the PC should move to implement the new website as soon as possible.


	19/9/16
	Clerk’s Contracted Hours and Pension – RD said that the Clerk’s role was a busy one and that over time the demands on the position had increased. She was keen to add another two hours to the Clerk’s contracted commitment of 11 hours per week. This will be discussed at the next meeting.

The Clerk explained that under new pensions legislation he was entitled to receive a pension from the PC. The pension regulator had set a staging (starting) date of November 2017 but the Clerk has the right to ask for it to start immediately and, in fact, he had asked if it could be backdated to November 2015, when he started in the role. PaC queried whether it was worth it, both from the PC and the Clerk’s point of view, because the sums would be small. RF said more information was needed and the Clerk agreed to forward some documentation that he had been sent on the subject from SSALC. 
 

	20/9/16
	Events/Invitations/Correspondence – RD had attended the SSALC AGM and updated Councillors on a couple of matters. The Community Infrastructure Levy will come in next year – giving money back to communities following development projects. However it had only a limited relevance to Abinger Parish Council. There was also discussion about preventative measures against flooding but, again, this was something that wasn’t greatly relevant to the parish.

The Clerk read out a letter from Butterfly Conservation seeking funding from Parish Councils for a project in the area to help conserve and celebrate the Small Blue butterfly. HB said he had seen what Butterfly Conservation had achieved in other areas and this was a good project. He said while the focus was on this species the project would improve the general environment.
Action: RD suggested that £200 be sent to Butterfly Conservation and to ask them to keep in touch with the PC regarding their work.   


	21/9/16
	The next meeting – will be held on January 23rd 2017 at Walliswood Village Hall. The Clerk will circulate to Councillors all the 2017 dates and venues for meetings. 

	22/9/16
	Additional Items – RD said she had been contacted by the organisers of Walliswoodstock seeking permission to hold their festival again in the playing field by the Village Hall in July 2017. Councillors were unanimous in granting permission for the event as long as the usual stipulations were in place such as no parking on the Green if it was wet.  





The meeting closed at 10:15pm
